
Monroe Symphony Orchestra Board of Governors 
Minutes of Meeting 
February 11, 2019 

 
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. at Tower Place with the following present:  Al Peterson, 
Lyle Miller, Brython Cox, Craig West, Lynda McGhee, Carolyn Myrick, Carol Ann Tubbs, Phyllis Horne, 
Jennifer Bass, Andrea Gay, Jay Curtis, Bill Willis, Sr., Joan Smith, Barry Stevens, Maggie Zentner, Anna 
Pryor, Billie Barringer, Katharine Spires, Sherry Smith, Walter Dunn and Marilyn Decker 
 
Minutes of the January meeting were approved as written. 
 
Financial Report:  Lyle stated he was not giving the standard financial statement,  instead a statement of 
where we presently stand in terms of the capability of completing this season.  Bottom line is we will 
need an estimated additional $18,000 to do so.  This includes a projected $3600 from the League from 
the March Book Fair.  The upcoming fundraiser scheduled for May will get us through the summer 
months and kick off next season. 
 
Possibilities to overcoming this deficit are to cancel the fourth concert which could possibly lead to 
sponsorship refunds of $2500.  We don’t know if we would be obligated to pay Clay or the guest artist.  
Cancelling the fourth concert could save us approximately $15,000.  It would be difficult to cancel the 
fifth concert which  features two of the League’s Marjorie Stricklin Emerging Artist winners.  A portion of 
the prize for these competition winners was the opportunity to perform with MSO.  Sound Safari is 
sponsored by the DAF grant and the League. 
 
In an attempt to save on venue expenses for the fifth concert, North Monroe Baptist Church is being 
considered as a possibility rather than Jack Howard which charges $4500.  North Monroe would charge 
only a clean-up fee, however, there would be a $2,000 rental fee for a grand piano required for this 
concert.  Neville High School is another possible  venue.  They have a grand piano but charge $2000 for 
use of the auditorium which has very uncomfortable seats.   
 
Craig reported the Artistic Advisory Committee had met over the weekend with Clay, Steven Pederson, 
Mel Mobley, Al Peterson and Craig.  The committee was advised of our financial situation and were 
encouraged to cut cost in every possible way when planning the next season.  He reported discussion 
was held around reducing the number of musicians for the fourth concert as well as moving the fifth to 
North Monroe.  Because of such a substantial short fall Craig recommended to the Board cancelling the 
fourth concert.   
 
Bill Willis asked if there was any way we could secure funds from the endowment.  Al believes the 
Foundation’s  by- laws  allow only $5,000 per season.  Bill asked about the possibility of borrowing 
against the fund.  Andrea suggested meeting with the Foundation Board, showing them our strategic 
plan and how we plan to move forward in the future.  If we can show them how we plan to fix this 
problem will they listen.  Lyle stated that perhaps they would but it was going to take time to pull our 
plan together as well as pull the Endowment Board together.  We are about out of time and too the 
endowment funds are invested in the market. 
 
Craig stated he had to notify musicians by the weekend to be able to staff the fourth concert .  There is 
no time to play around with possibilities and made a motion, seconded by Phillis Horne to cancel the 
fourth concert.   



Al stated when you look at the numbers we simply cannot pay our bills.  No one wants to cancel a 
concert but the musicians have to be notified.  Al reported the possibility of restructuring next season, 
pulling the Pops out of the regular season and branding it as a separate event.  Then have a big season 
opener, perhaps a Christmas concert with the chorus, perhaps a smaller chamber event and then a big 
season closer. 
 
Barry Stevens stated it was not unprecedented  to cancel a concert, it’s something orchestras are forced 
to do quite frequently. 
 
Discussion continued around the desire to meet with the Foundation Board to request their help.  Many 
believe this is the purpose of having the endowment.   
 
Craig then amended his motion to read “Give until 5:00 p.m. on Friday, February 15, 2019 to secure 
funds from the Foundation.’  Jennifer Bass seconded the motion. 
 
Bill Willis made a substitute motion to cancel the fifth concert instead of the fourth.  This motion was 
seconded by Lyle Miller.  Vote was taken – 2 ayes, 19 nays.  Motion failed. 
 
Billie Barringer asked if perhaps the deadline might be changed until Monday, February 18.  The League 
meets that Monday at 9:30 and she was hopeful there was something the League might do to help. 
 
Lyle Miller made a motion, seconded by Jennifer Bass to amend the amendment to state “Give until 1:00 
p.m. on Monday, February 18, 2019 at 1:00 p.m. to secure $18,000.  This motion carried. 
 
Question was then called for original motion to cancel the fourth concert.  This motion carried. 
 
Andrea briefly updated the Board on progress made for Blend Fest and sent around a signup sheet for 
all members to volunteer their help. 
 
Maggie Zentner report the nominating committee was at work but had nothing yet to report. 
 
Billie Barringer reminded the group of the upcoming March Book Fair. 
 
Carolyn Myrick asked that the minutes reflect the Boards appreciation of Craig West and the 
outstanding job he has done as Executive Director. 
 
Due to the late hour other agenda items were postponed until next meeting. 
 
The meeting was adjourned by the President. 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
Marilyn Decker, Secretary 
 
 


